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LAS POSITAS

COLLEGE




LPC Technology Committee

November 20, 2004

2:40 pm

Room 1603

Minutes

Attendees:   Steve Bundy, Richard Dry, Greg Johns, Ralph Kindred, Bob Kratochvil, Elizabeth Noyes, Anthony Tu’iono, Heidi Ulrech, Scott Vigallon.

Chaired by:  Carolyn Baranouskas
Note taker:  Erlinda Dearborn

Scott Vigallon IT report (below)

Distance Education Subcommittee minutes (below)

1.
Motion was made to approve the Minutes of Oct 25 meeting with corrections submitted by Richard Dry (rd), seconded (gj), and carried.

2.
GoPrint Report:  Heidi Ulrech reporting.  GoPrint service was an effort to reduce course printing costs by controlling supply and reducing waste.  An upgrade from GS1 (fixed rate) to GS3 (variable rate) in January 2005 will be at no cost to the college; the upgrade is part of the maintenance package.  A Technology fee recovered cost.  The reporting capability has improved with no change in the students’ perspective.  To reflect the reduction in waste, Ralph Kindred recommended reducing the cost of printing 

3.
Distance Education Subcommittee:  

a.
Report from Scott.  The DE/Technology sub-Committee is comprised of individuals with an interest in Distance Education and reports only to the Technology Committee.  The list of issues submitted to the DE Committee has grown to include academic issues.   No sense in creating a DE/Curriculum sub-Committee.   Eric Golanty requested the Curriculum Committee to accept Distance Ed reports, minutes if needed, and to place it on the Curriculum Comm. agenda.  Ralph Kindred questioned the authority of the Curriculum Committee to act on Technology/Distance Education recommendations since it is concerned with the academic content of a course not the manner in which it is delivered.   Steve Bundy explained that the DE –sub committee would keep Curriculum informed of academic issues arising in Distance Education courses.  A similar request was made at the District level.  The question was raised in a recent Deans’ Meeting; Don Milanese will take the issue to the Chancellor’s Cabinet.   Ron Taylor at Chabot has established a local group to address similar issues; unsure of reporting process.  It would not circumvent the District group.  

Most academic, technical, contractual issues are brought to the DE Committee via Scott after faculty/staff contact, then to Technology.  Channeled through Curriculum.  Questioned whether various perspectives are filtered or diluted.  


Distance Ed subcommittee is open to input from other groups, no increase in time; collective voice to District.  Membership concerns would be addressed by the Academic Senate.    Richard Dry asked if  Technology would screen information and issues (evaluate the academic quality of a course/instructor, crossover issue or implementation of the technical aspects before it is forwarded to other groups.  

b.
At the previous meeting I suggested that the Tech Committee’s Distance Education subcommittee report not only to the Tech Committee but also to the Curriculum Committee and the Faculty Senate.  This would all the DE Subcommittee to address academic issues related to DE in additional to technical and policy ones.  I spoke to Lisa Everett, Chair of the Curriculum Committee, and John Gonder, Chair of the PBC, about this idea and they support it wholeheartedly.  I would like the Tech Committee to vote whether or not to approve this change.

Motion was made to expand the scope of Distance Education sub-committee to address academic as well as technical/operational aspects of a proposal and to formalize information  the Curriculum Committee and Academic Senate for consideration/action. 

Discussion:  A direct report from the Distance Education subcommittee to the Curriculum Committee would offer feedback on policy directives, filter and evaluate technical aspects and serve as a vehicle for Curriculum to receive information.  Distance Education could offer recommendations to the Academic Senate and Curriculum Committee on academic issues for final determination.

Motion was tabled until a formal version of Eric Golanty’s recommendation should be presented for approval.

=============================

4.
Web Policy

a.
Strategy 5.6 of the Technology Master Plan: “Develop technology use policies for faculty, staff, and students as needed.”

b.
Report from Elizabeth and discussion of Web Policy compliance issue.  Vote to endorse a suitable plan if one emerges from the discussion.  

Motion to endorse the WEB Policy was made (rd), seconded (sb).  

DISCUSSION:  Bob Kratochvil and Ralph Kindred raised the definition of “timely” and “gross” and the State’s limitation of the Chancellor’s/President’s ability to remove an offending site immediately.  The perceived “abuse of power” results in the administration’s reluctance to enforce standards.    

Amended motion:  Gross violations of confidentiality shall be cause for the removal of an offending web page pending review and resolution by the Web Advisory Committee 


Principles and standards have been established at federal and state levels.  A non- compliant website should be suspended or removed until corrected.  Authority to determine compliance is established.  Web does not monitor content due to First Amendment protection; but refers to roles and response; instructional staff to inform  dean then bring the issue to the faculty; the issue to be forwarded to the appropriate governing dean for “timely” resolution in a case-by-case basis.  


Scott read statement authorizing the President or Chancellor compel pages/website to be removed until issue is resolved by the parties involved.  Timely removal of violations should be appropriate to the severity of the non-compliance.  Issue of confidentiality and privacy needs to be addressed.  

Concerned with removal of faculty website and impact on course, student pursuit of employment status of faculty 

Web Policy document was endorsed by a show of hands.


Feedback from other groups is to be expected.  

============================

5.
Instructional Software Acquisition.  Strategy 2.1 of the Technology Master Plan: “Continue to infuse technology into the traditional classroom and laboratory setting to support enhanced student learning.”

PLATO Report:  I notified the Chair of the PBC of the Tech Committee’s endorsement of  a PLATO-like program (memo attached).  Thanks to Richard Dry for his efforts to edify the Tech Committee about PLATO.

In accordance with Strategy 2.1 as it pertains to the acquisition of instructional software (def = acquired by the college, used by students), I composed a draft of a proposal that an “advocate” of such software would have to prepare (see below).  The items to be addressed were suggested by Scott, Ralph, me, and derived from criteria for such acquisition posted on the University of Cincinnati’s website.

It is my vision that a proposal for the acquisition be submitted for any and all instructional software acquired by the College be submitted to the Dean of Technology. Besides college-wide programs such as Blackboard and PLATO, the proposal must be used to acquire software for even one program or class in order to ensure that all costs are covered and accessibility and license requirements are met.  After the Dean of Technology assures that the proposal is complete, it can be passed to the PBC, Division Dean, or other funding source for discussion and possible acquisition.

If there is time, I would like the Committee to discuss the merits of this idea, the draft of the proposal, and the mechanics of the approval process.

------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Instructional Software Acquisition Proposal – Draft --Please respond to each of the questions below.  Submit your responses to the Dean of Technology

1.
What is the name of this software and what are its academic features (eg, what does it do)?

2.
Who/which academic unit is proposing that this software be acquired?

3.
Which, and how many, LPC students will benefit from having access to the proposed software?

4.
What level of technological capability is required for students to use the proposed software?

5.
Is the proposed software accessible to students with special needs?  If not, what alternatives exist to make it so?

6.
Which programs at LPC will benefit from acquiring the proposed software?

7.
How does acquisition of the proposed software fit LPC’s Educational Master Plan?

8.
How do students access the proposed software (CR-ROM, DVD, web, other)?

9.
What current LPC hardware, software, network, and staff resources are required to use the proposed software?  Is any new equipment required?  New staff?

10.
What is the nature and extent of training require to teach with and maintain the proposed software?

11.
What is the cost and nature of the proposed software user license?  How often is the proposed software to be upgraded?

12.
What are the ongoing maintenance costs for using the proposed software?

13.
What alternatives to the proposed software exist?  What is the justification for acquiring the proposed software?

Discussion of the above proposal began in committee and was tabled to the next (January) agenda.  Proposal without regard to cost is submitted for review by Dean of Technology for completeness and compatibility with existing technological environment. The Dean will utilize clearly articulated standards for hardware and software in his evaluation.  If denied, the requestor will have recourse for appeal.  Proposals would be signed off by appropriate supervisors prior to review by Ralph.  Funding sources for purchase and maintenance will be considered.  

Tabled to next meeting’s agenda.  

Section 508 offered guidelines to the purchase, development, and maintenance of software.  PLATO was purchased after the guidelines were in place; “in process” accessibility reform is not enough.  Eric Golanty and Scott Vigallon are reviewing web accessibility to meet student needs.  

Technology’s recommendation to purchase an accessibility-friendly, PLATO-like software was taken to the Planning and Budget committee.  Richard Dry noted that until a policy is in place, the Technology Committee is dependent on a volunteer to bring recommendations to the appropriate committee

6.
Technology Use and Needs Assessment

a.
Strategy 5.5 of the Technology Master Plan: “Develop an annual review process to continually assess the current and future instructional and staff technology needs of LPC.”

I propose that each year all staff and faculty have the opportunity to render feedback on their use of technology.  It could be something as simple as an e-mail from the Dean of Technology asking for feedback on how things are going technology-wise and if any needs are anticipated in the upcoming year.

Who should solicit and assess the feedback?

What form should this feedback take (open-ended questions, questionnaire?)

How should the feedback be obtained (online, paper?)

When should the feedback be acquired be done?

Semi-annual Instructional Equipment Request process completed in advance of PBC calendar (March/April) should be completed late fall.   Online feedback preferred since it would allow an individualized/localized vehicle to register frustration.  Discussion focused on the need to develop planning tools to survey concerns, establish a baseline, evaluate feedback and develop a response.  

b.
SPAM is impacting the faculty’s ability to teach.  Ralph Kindred reported that having consulted with Chief Technical Office Jeannine Methe at District, the SPAM software has been purchased but not yet installed on the District email server; other items took precedence.  Discussion focused on the committee’s insistence on “timely” installation.  Ralph will ascertain the installation date with the week.  


Meeting adjourned: 4:30

Instructional Technology report (Scott Vigallon):
· Blackboard

· Applications for the Spring 2005 edition of the Online Course Development Program were due Nov. 19. Ruth Hanna, Mary Campbell and Jeanne Virgilio applied and were accepted.

· The Blackboard server is scheduled to be upgraded from version 6.1 Application Pack 1 to 6.1 Application Pack 3 between semesters

· The upgrade is scheduled to be applied to our test server first, on Dec. 15. It will be tested to make sure it’s stable.

· The upgrade is supposed to fix the problem our server has been experiencing with the new Messages (internal email) tool

· Faculty requests for Spring 2005 Blackboard courses has been completed. The online form helped gather information on new courses, copying info from previous semesters, and crosslisted courses.

· With the above information, Spring 2005 courses that use Blackboard to supplement face-to-face instruction were posted online so students could determine if the courses they are registering for utilize an online component. Those course listings can be found at http://www.laspositascollege.edu/disted/bb_courses.htm.

· I wrote an instructional block grant request to purchase PresenterPlus, a software tool that will allow faculty to create multimedia PowerPoint presentations that will be streamed over the Internet via a streaming server hosted by California Virtual Campus Region 4. These PowerPoint presentations combine audio and video to enhance the learning of students who learn better through those modalities.

· The PDC has purchased 4 copies of StudyMate, a program that allows faculty to create interactive Flash lessons that serve as study resources, typically prior to exams. This program will be installed on selected PCs in the PDC.

· First-level interviews were conducted during the week of Nov. 8 for the new Instructional Technology Support Specialist position. Second-level interviews were conducted Nov. 22.

Distance Ed subcommittee

Nov. 19, 2004 Minutes


Members present: Bobby August, Steve Bundy, Eric Golanty, Barbara Zingg, Scott Vigallon (chair, minutes-taker)
I. Distance Ed updates

a. Scott reported that first-level interviews for the new Instructional Technology Support Specialist position took place the week of Nov. 8, and second-level interviews will be conducted Nov. 22.

b. Scott said that today is the deadline for faculty applications to the Spring 2005 version of the Online Course Development Program and that three – from Ruth Hanna, Mary Campbell and Jeanne Virgilio – had been received.

II. Addressing Distance Ed issues

a. Eric began by saying that on Monday, a vote will take place in the Technology Committee meeting on whether or not this subcommittee can expand its scope to address academic issues and report to the Curriculum Committee and Academic Senate, in addition to the Technology Committee. 

i. He said that the minutes for each of these subcommittee meetings could be sent to Curriculum and Senate, and if the subcommittee feels something specific should be discussed at Curriculum, he or Scott can contact Lisa Everett to get the issue on the Curriculum agenda. He added that the Senate just needs to be “in the know.”

ii. Scott said that Ralph discussed Distance Ed at a recent Deans meeting and that the original idea of convening a district-wide committee is being revived.

1. Steve said that recommendations by our subcommittee would bring a stronger voice to the district group.

b. Eric said that he followed up with Pam Luster about the idea of having a counselor dedicated to DE students who are the most at-risk of failing: those with low GPAs and those taking just the one course. 

i. Eric said that Pam will discuss this idea with the counselors, and perhaps this could be piloted in Spring 2005. He added that he would be willing to participate since he is teaching five online classes.

c. Under the assumption that the Technology Committee would vote in favor of allowing this subcommittee to address academic issues, and under the assumption that the district-wide DE committee will convene in the near future, Scott brought his list of academic and operational issues for the subcommittee to prioritize and make recommendations on.

i. As a starting point for discussion, Scott wrote up his own prioritization of the issues and asked the subcommittee to modify if needed. Subcommittee members did not voice opposition to Scott’s priorities, but since the subcommittee didn’t get through all of the issues, Steve said he would review them and give Scott feedback as necessary.

ii. The subcommittee discussed, and made recommendations on, a handful of academic issues.

1. Aside from Eric’s discussion with Pam Luster mentioned above, the subcommittee recommended that the design and offering of a 1/3- or 1/2-unit online student success/readiness course be investigated.

a. Steve said that as a counselor, he could recommend to students wanting to add online courses that they first register for, and complete, this short course.

b. Barbara said that at-risk students in online courses could be given extra credit for taking this class, in addition to the units they would earn.

c. Bobby said that in the schedule of classes, a sentence could be placed under each online course, saying that taking the student success course first is strongly recommended.

d. Steve said the course could parallel the Library Skills course. Scott will obtain the course outline for that course.

e. Scott said he would like to design such a course and teach it, but didn’t know the rules governing classified employees teaching a course. He will talk to Ralph about this.

2. The issue of increasing the awareness of online courses, with respect to success rates and letting students know what to expect in each class, was discussed.

a. Steve said that on the DE web site, information about the types of students who tend not to do well in online courses could be posted, as well as increasing the emphasis of how to withdraw from a class.

i. Scott said he could post both.

b. Eric said that he would like to see a recommendation to the deans that faculty print out their information pages, which let prospective students know what to expect if they register in the course, and turn them into the deans along with their syllabi.

i. Eric asked Scott to discuss this with Dr. Manwell and ask if it’s feasible.

3. The third issue discussed was getting uniformity for online classes in issues such as orientations, adding students and dropping students.

a. Steve didn’t think this would work because instructors would lose too much autonomy.

b. Eric said to ask the deans if they want such guidelines.

4. Steve broached the next issue: accessibility of online course content to students with disabilities, and in particular, reconciling the use of effective, engaging multimedia that might not necessarily be accessible.

a. Scott explained that many instructors are getting frustrated because they can’t use effective content because it isn’t accessible, even if they have no students with disabilities in their classes.

b. Eric said he would try to reconvene the Web Accessibility Task Force to address this and added that President Halliday would ultimately have to decide on this issue.



i. He suggested that Fredda Cassidy’s Visual Communications students could be involved again.

III. Next meeting: Dec. 17 from 10-11:30 (college closed Dec. 24)

DRAFT








Minutes041120.doc

